HORNING PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 01 October 2012
At 7pm in St Benet’s Hall
Present: Cllr D Turpin (in the Chair), P Iddon, P Bourke, P Kibler, B Ives, R Storey, G Evans, H James, M Wilson, District Cllr McGoun, County Cllr Rice and the Clerk, P Fyans.  Three Parishioners were in attendance.

1. Apologies for Absence and accepted: Cllr Moore.  

2. Declarations of Interest:  None
3. To approve Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 03 September 12.  Draft Minutes, having been circulated, had the Planning section amended as Cllr Iddon had presented a verbal report with no applications received just decisions.  This report would be available at a letter date.  This amendment was unanimously agreed and signed by the Chairman.  

4. Matters arising from the minutes (not elsewhere on the Agenda); 
4.1 (5.3 from minutes dated 03 Sep), The Council were informed that Mr Tinge had been contacted about his continuation to empty a certain green bin which was being filled with dog mess bags. The Clerk was not aware that he wasn’t emptying the bin and he was still honouring his contract. 
4.2 Cllr Iddon confirmed that he had visited the landlord of the Swan reference the waste bins which were being left outside and would re-visit if the matter continued.
4.3 (5.9 from the Minutes dated 03 Sep), Cllr Turpin wrote to Mitchells and Butler reference the poor state of their car park.  To date neither he nor the Clerk had received any response from them.  It was noted that the Sailing Club had dealt with their part.

4.4 (5.11 from the Minutes dated 03 Sep)The Clerk confirmed no final had been received from the Contractors who undertook the repair work to the entrance to the Village Hall Car park so nothing had been forwarded to the Village Hall Committee for them to consider a possible donation.
4.5 (5.15 from the Minutes dated 03 Sep).  Cllr Turpin reported that following a Meeting had been held with members of the Village Hall Committee and it was agreed not to permit the International Caravanning Fellowship of Rotarians use of the Playing Field for a proposed event in 2013.  Cllr Turpin had informed them accordingly.

4.6 (5.14 from the Minutes dated 03 Sep), The Council was informed that no Meeting had been held with Victory Housing at this stage, but a proposed Meeting with Jenny Mayne would be held shortly.

4.7 The Meeting was informed that nothing had been received about the possible re-siting of the re-cycling bins to the Ferry Inn car park.   

5. Correspondence:
5.1 PCSO Bennett submitted the following report, 19 calls in total, 5 reports of rowdy or nuisance behaviour, 1 report of criminal damage, 1 report of lost property, 1 report of suspicious circumstances, 2 reports of found property, 5 calls for information purposes, 1 report of a burglary other than a dwelling, 1 report of a theft, 1 call to assist a fire and 1 call to assist an ambulance.  There were 3 reported crimes in the Horning Area, 1 attempted burglary other than a dwelling at the Horning School where someone had tried to gain access to a shed overnight on 25 Sep 12, 1 assault which is currently being investigated and 1 criminal damage to a car on Mill Hill where a tyre was punctured between 15 – 16 Sep 12.  In comparison in the same period last year there was 4 reported crimes, 1 criminal damage, a fraud, 1 burglary other than a dwelling and 1 harassment.  PCSO Bennett reported that there was a Safer Neighbourhood Action Panel (SNAP) Meeting held on 24 Sep 12 which highlighted 3 current policing priorities in the Stalham Area.

A small discussion followed and it was agreed to enquire if Horning Parish Council could have a Represented on this panel by Cllr James with Cllr Evans deputising as and when.  The Clerk would contact PCSO Bennett on this matter.  

5.2. Parishioner D Harber has requested the Council consider placing a Cycle rack in the Village.  It was agreed to place this item on the Nov 12 Agenda.   
5.3 Mr Norman Lamb MP is involved in the concerns relating to Ambulance response times in this area.  He has asked if Parish Councils could consider completing a short survey.  It was unanimously agreed as this was a non-political survey that Cllr Turpin complete with what information he had available.    
5.4. Confirmation had been received that Mazaars had been appointed the Councils External Auditors for the next 5 years from 2012/13.  This was noted.
5.5 NorfolkAlc have issued training dates but for new Cllrs.  As all present Cllrs had attended this course these dates were noted. 
5.6. Norfolk County Council (NCC) have advised of a new pilot scheme for the opening hours of their Registration Offices.  This was noted.  
5.7. NCC Site Specific Norfolk Mineral Waste programme have given a 6 week representation deadline for submission from 01 Oct 12.  This was noted.
5.8. North Norfolk District Council (NNDC) have forwarded dates for future Coastal Issue Forums.  It was agreed that Horning has a presence at these forums where possible.  This information was passed to Cllr Kibler.  
5.9. Jenny Mayne from Victory Housing has made herself available to meet with representatives form the Council to discuss the on going situation with the Sheltered Accommodation at Leeds Way.  This was noted with Cllr Bourke hoping to arrange a Meeting with her and Cllr Evans. 
5.10. Details about the new Community Construction Fund had been received.  This scheme was not suitable for funding of the new play area.  This was noted.  

5.11. Parishioner, Mrs A Kittle expressed her support of herself and others for the Parish Noticeboard at Upper St.  It was agreed that Cllr Ives look at the noticeboard reporting back at the next Meeting reference its state. 
5.12. Copy correspondence received from Victory Housing of the information which was being sent out to all residents at the sheltered accommodation on Leeds Way.  This was noted. 
5.13. Correspondence received form Lesley Abigail requested that the Council possibly consider a donation to purchase a memorial bench.  This correspondence had been passed to Cllr Bourke who had plans to move around some Parish Council benches. It was unanimously agreed that this request be fully supported with thanks being passed to Lesley.   
5.14. NNDC have set a deadline for the setting of the 2013/13 precept of 30 Nov 12.  This was noted.

5.15. An allotment switch request had been received form Anne Kittle and Sam Frosdick.  The Clerk and Cllr Evans are hoping to meet on the matter of allotments in the near future and this along with other items will be discussed then.

5.16. NNDC have forwarded information on their consultation reference the new Allocation Scheme for Social Housing.  This was noted.

5.17. The External Auditors report had been received from Mazaars.  Horning Parish Council were selected as part of the random 5% Councils they do a full audit on.  They found no irregularities with the Accounts but made 2 advisory considerations for the Council to consider.   
6.   Planning; Cllr James Planning Sub-Committee Chairman gave the following report;
A Meeting of the Planning Sub Committee was held on 28 Sep 12, present Cllrs James and Iddon, apologies from Cllrs Evans and Storey.

6.1 BA/2012/027/CU – change of use of ground floor offices with hairdressing salon over into a single residential unit.

Hair & Beauty Studio, Ferry Rd, Horning, Norwich

Applicant, Ferry Marina Ltd.

Comment Horning Parish Council consider this application should be approved. 

7.   Finance: 

Payments – 

Clerks remuneration Sep 12           £284.83 – 20% tax (£56.97)       £227.87
Expenses photo copies 75 @ 10p per copy                                          £7.50    £235.37 

Tinge Inv 09/2012 Litter Picking                                                                         £130.20
CGM Ground Maintenance Sep                                                                           £81.80 
HMRC Tax Jul, Aug, Sep                                                                                    £156.67

Mazaars External Auditors                                                                                  £342.00

K Buck Inv 995                                                                                                    £225.00

All the above payments were unanimously approved.

Community Account as at 24 Sep 2012                                                        £11693.10
Business Saver Account as at 24 Sep 2012                                                    £4080.29
8.  Report by the Asset Management Committee: Cllr Bourke, Chairman of the Asset Management Committee gave the following report.
8.1  The hedges along Mill Hill and Pinewood Drive have now been cut and our thanks have been extended to Robert Kittle for carrying out the task.  He does save the Council a hugh amount of money by doing this and we are very grateful.

8.2  The trim trail has had its bolts tightened.  The expanding and contracting of the wood in extreme weather conditions had been the cause of the problem.

8.3  The ‘Big clean up’ of the playing field was a great success and 4 large builders sacks of rubbish and vegetation were extracted.  Thank you to all who helped.  It is certainly an improvement.

8.4  The white lines have been re-painted on the steps to Lower St.  The steps were closed off fpr a day and it was hoped that this did not cause too much inconvenience.

8.5  We are happy to accommodate a recent request for a bench by the river as a bench is needed on the playing field and one with no name can be moved up to make room for the new one.  If the Council agrees then we can reply to the request quoting the cost including the £250 one-off maintenance payment for the upkeep.

8.6  The table tennis table was installed on 25 Sep 12.  This needs to be added to the Asset Register and the insurance cover needs to be increased for this by £3000.  With the Councils permission we would like to have an official launch on 13 Oct 12 at 11am.  It is hoped the EDP and Active Norfolk attend as well as the Village residents.  All children will be given a free bat.  Refreshments will be provided and hopefully we can get some competition going.

8.7  More good news! We have been successful with our application to the Geoffrey Watling Charity and have been granted £2000 for play equipment.  With the remaining money from the previous project plus the VAT refund and this grant we have £4985.28 which is enough to purchase the play train at a cost of £3470.  If the Council is happy for that to go ahead then Cllr Bourke requests the Council pays the VAT as it can be claimed back within the month.

The Council were extremely please to hear the good news in this report and were unanimous in supporting all the requests Cllr Bourke made. 

9. To adjourn the Meeting to allow members of the public to speak: The Chairman closed the Meeting at 20.07 to allow each member of the public present an opportunity to speak (5 minutes per person).  The Council was informed that the Langley Bus was speeding through the Village. With no actual evidence of this the Council could do little except inform the Parishioner to bring their concerns to the attention of the local PCSO.  Vans were being parked at the rear of the Village Hall Annexe. Concerns were raised about vehicles parked at the new chalet development causing a dangerous obstruction, Cllr Iddon agreed to have a word with the relevant parties.  Local Businesses are holding an open day on 08 Dec, 12 10am – 2pm.  The question was asked that were the Council prepared for the forth coming Remembrance Service with the war Memorial and churchyard clean up, Cllr Bourke agreed to take a look.  Finally would the Council consider purchasing bunting in boat show colours ready for their event next year.  It was a consideration once costings had been acquired.     The Meeting re-opened at 20.20.
10. To receive an update from the Car Parking Sub Committee.  No Meeting had been held but the Committee requested total clarity on what this Committee was expected to present to Full Council.  A lengthy discussion followed.  It was agreed that the Committee would present options and pass to County Cllr Rice who would in turn pass onto the relevant Agencies to see if they are possible.  The final options would then be returned to the full Council for consideration.  It was unanimously agreed that no decision would be made without some form of consultation with Parishioners.  It was agreed that this item would be placed on future Agendas as and when the Committee had some information to report. 
11. To discuss Parish website.  Following discussion it was established that this Parish Website (Meeting dated 02 Apr 12 item 10) was a Community website initiated by the Parish Council but was not the responsibility of the Parish Council.  Cllr James was the Parish Council representative on the editing team.  The Council wished to receive feedback and were prepared to consider possible funding as the site progressed.  It was agreed that the editorial team come back to the Council if they had any requirements and the Council would consider assisting if they were in a position to do so. 
12. To discuss the Parish Allotments.  Cllr Evans and the Clerk agreed to arrange a Meeting to discuss this matter further, reporting back to Council at a future date. 
13. To receive any update on the proposed new Diamond Jubilee Community Noticeboard.  Cllr Turpin presented a quote for £2171 plus vat which was unanimously agreed.  He would contact all local businesses to request possible donations who in turn would have recognition displayed in some form on the new board.  It was unanimously agreed to delay the plaques for the new trees on the Playing Fields, to be discussed at a future Meeting.  
14. To discuss the editorial and future of the Horning Reach.  There was nothing to report to the Meeting at this stage following the resignation of the current editor.  It was agreed to raise this matter at a future Meeting when more information was available.
15. To discuss the new Community Construction Funding incentive from NCC.  County Cllr Rice explained during correspondence that this scheme was not available for projects such as our new Playground equipment, but perhaps funding for water supply at the allotments.  This was noted and would be investigated further by the Clerk and Cllr Evans.
16. To Receive District/County Matters.  District Councillor McGoun had nothing to report.  County Cllr Rice informed the Council that he had not been aware of any notice of the current road closure of Lower St and he would investigate further.  He informed Council that signage on Mr Funnells plot was illegal and there appears to be inconsistency with this matter.  Mr Rice asked what the Council felt would be the feelings of Parishioners to a 30mph speed limit through the junction of Lower St and the A1062 Ropes Hill junction.  The Council were unanimous that they fully support this idea.  Also the signage at this junction is too large and this has been discussed at a recent Highways Meeting.
17. Items for the next Agenda.
Cycle Rack for the Parish

Horning Reach

Dec Meeting – feedback from the NNDC Coastal Forum

18. Date and time of next Meeting: The Meeting of the Parish Council 7pm, 05 Nov 2012, St                Benets Hall, 

